






HD03. 42

THE HOUSE BUILDERS FEDERATION

MINUTES OF THE OPEN COUNCIL MEETING

10.30 P.M. 8 APRIL 2003 AT

GREAT EASTERN HOTEL, LONDON EC2

PRESENT:

	R Humber 
	Abbey
	C Benfield
	Benfield Homes

	S Brazier
	Bovis Homes
	P Griffiths
	British Gypsum

	G Ball
	CALA Homes
	N Smith
	CDC 2020

	S Baseley
	Centex
	B Hayhurst
	Court Homes

	S Stone
	Crest Nicholson
	G Milne
	Crest Nicholson

	S Evans
	Crest Nicholson
	R Heavens
	Croudace

	M Davies
	Drivers Jonas
	K Crowley
	Drivers Jonas

	T Roydon
	Hanson Property
	B Brown
	Hallam Land

	J Weir 
	Haute Future
	S Wallace
	Laing Homes

	G Day
	McCarthy & Stone
	J Moody 
	Moody Homes

	D Moody 
	Moody Homes
	D Chapman
	NHBC

	N Jefferson
	NHBC
	G Thorpe
	NorthCountry Homes

	J L Harrison 
	NorthCountry Homes
	D Jones
	Pegasus RH Ltd

	G Arbuckle
	Pegasus R H Ltd
	W C Gair
	Retirement Villages

	R Pilcher
	Pilcher Homes
	A Morgan
	Property Papers Ltd

	D Coates
	J A Pye (Oxford)
	P Pedley
	Redrow Plc

	J Hill
	FPD Savills
	M Noble
	Stamford Homes

	A Head
	St James Group
	D O’Hara
	St James Group

	G Fordham
	Taylor Woodrow
	R Farrow
	TDS

	P D Holliday
	Ward Homes
	G Gray
	Wavin Plastics

	G Higgins
	W Davis Ltd
	T Smith
	Velux Co Ltd

	K Brennan
	Velux Co Ltd
	P Tilson
	Velux Co Ltd

	G R McCallum
	Wilson Connolly
	S Lidgate
	

	A Mackenzie
	
	G Fogden
	

	M Freshney
	
	
	

	In Attendance
	
	
	

	R Ashmead
	HBF
	R Done
	HBF

	D Baker
	HBF
	A Whitaker
	HBF

	N Carter
	HBF
	J Stewart
	HBF

	P Williams
	HBF
	J Slaughter
	HBF


ACTION

	1 – NOTICE OF MEETING


	

	This was taken as read.


	

	2 - MINUTES OF LAST MEETING HELD ON 26 MARCH 2002 (HD 02.42) AND MATTERS ARISING 



	These were approved.  No matters arising were raised.


	

	3 – HBF QUARTERLY REPORT (HD 03.43)



	Rob Ashmead ran through the key items.

The Housing Market & The Economy

Most recent indicators suggested the housing market is slowing. House prices rose by only 0.4% in February according to Nationwide, the slowest monthly increase since October 2001. Estate agents reported a further slowdown in house price inflation in January, according to the RICS, and the balance between buyers and sellers was improving. In the three months to January, property transactions were 0.5% lower than a year earlier and mortgage approvals growth slowed to 2.4%. The major exception was the Halifax index, which showed prices continuing to rise strongly in January and February.

Worries about the Iraq crisis and media reports of possible house price falls have hit consumer confidence. The housing market, new car sales and retail sales had all weakened.

Most forecasters predicted a soft landing for the housing market, with house price inflation slowing to the range 7-12% by the end of the year. After climbing to their highest level since 1988, transactions were expected to decline in 2003.

Last year, private housing starts in Great Britain rose by only 1.4% to 165,200. However private completions rose 7.3% to 150,500. Social housing completions fell to a post-war low of 20,000.

Communities Plan And Planning Reform

The Deputy Prime Minister’s “Communities Plan” was published in February. This sets out details of how the Government proposes to spend its £22 billion budget for housing and regeneration over the 3 years to 2006. This budget included an extra £1.1 billion granted to Mr Prescott in the 2002 spending review that will be allocated to four growth areas in the south-east (Thames Gateway, Ashford, Milton Keynes and Stansted) and nine “Pathfinder” areas for regeneration in the north.

The Communities Plan also allocated £5 billion to promote affordable homes and while acknowledging that the majority of new building would be undertaken by the private sector envisaged a significant role for the public sector in terms of land markets and affordable housing. 

The Plan additionally sought to improve the planning process to address the Government’s concerns about the shortfall in housing provision – via the establishment of a new regional approach to housing policy and the allocation of £350 million over the next three years to improved local authority performance in handling planning applications.

In Parliament the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Bill was being fast tracked with a view to Royal Assent being granted in the summer. 

HBF has maintained active contact with Ministers, MPs and officials on its concerns about the Bill’s detailed proposals – the future of outline consents, twin tracking and repeat applications, the duration of consents. 

Planning Reform

The review of Circulars 1/97 regarding planning obligations and C6/98 regarding affordable housing has still not progressed within the department. ODPM have given a commitment to HBF to undertake consultation on both circulars with the industry prior to public consultation in order to assess the practical implications of any proposed changes.

HBF continued to be a key stakeholder in ODPM research projects. The report on the implementation of PPG3 was about to be published, identifying problems with the interpretation of many of the clauses within the PPG such as density measurements and car parking provision. 

This liaison with government officials continued to establish HBF as a major voice in the debate over planning reform and builds on the HBF strategy of seeking to work with government to establish practical solutions and benefits from the reform of the planning system.

The Energy White Paper

The Government’s Energy White Paper was published at the end of February. It sets out the Government’s commitment to achieving a 60% reduction in the UK’s carbon emissions by 2050, including via significant improvements in energy efficiency.

Significant points included a commitment to begin immediately the next major revision of building regulations (for implementation in 2005) and the holding of a Better Buildings Summit.  

Robust Standard Details Update – Part E

July this year would see the introduction of the long-awaited changes to Building Regulations Part E and the accompanying document Approved Document E.   The proposals involved some of the most widespread changes ever seen for the Building Regulations.  For the housebuilding industry, however, the most contentious issue was the potential introduction of Pre-Completion Testing (PCT) for at least 10% of all newly built dwellings.

Following the announcement made by Chris Leslie, the Minister responsible for Building Regulations, in July 2002, and following a series of Working Group meetings held between October 2002 and March 2003, the Robust Standard Details (RSD) Steering Group has now agreed a number of forms of construction that will be given ‘Candidate RSD’ status.  That is, they have been assessed as being capable of meeting the required standard for sound attenuation and have ‘approved’ for field-testing on HBF Member sites.  As many Members would be aware, a number of these Candidate RSDs are already commonly used in industry and many of the others are fairly simple upgrades to existing party wall and floor specifications.

HBF was looking now to Members to give a final ‘push’ on some of the potential RSD sites. The main problem currently appeared to be the fact that, across the country, a large number of very promising sites had been subject to delays, resulting in quite a shortfall of sites – to the extent that some of the best potential RSDs run the risk of failure simply because we have not been able to find enough test sites.

Greenleaf Standard 

Since its launch in May 2002, there have been a number of approvals to fly the greenleaf standard. 

To coincide with these approvals, HBF has implemented a PR campaign to raise regional awareness. In response to the campaign, the greenleaf standard has gained a lot of regional press coverage and more developers are being encouraged to apply.

Questions were then requested.  A number of issues were raised about the detailed content of information distributed to members and the need for more council meetings to ensure full discussion with members.


	

	4 – CONSTRUCTION CONFERDERATION AND HBF RELATIONS (HD 03.44)



	Rachel Done reported that this would be the last time this item would appear on the agenda as the CC and HBF had now severed their constitutional links (as at 31 December 02).  Links between the two organisations did remain in terms of accommodation, support and policy services and a final salary pension scheme. 

All these issues were being discussed with the CC and relations remained amicable.


	

	5 – REPORT FROM THE BOARD OF HBF LTD



	Terry Roydon presented the audited accounts for the year ended 31 December 2002 for HBF Ltd.

The HBF accounts for 2002 showed a pre-tax profit for the year of £479,000 – compared with a loss of £3,000 in 2001. 

The main factors which gave rise to this change were –

A substantial improvement in Subscriptions, which were up by £347,000 compared with the previous year. This was a direct consequence of higher industry revenues generally and would have been even higher, had it not been for the number of mergers, which have taken, place in recent years.

A reduction of £255,000 in operating costs, mainly in the area of salaries and salary related costs, which were now showing the benefits of the restructuring implemented a year ago.

The result is satisfactory and, with HBF Reserves now approaching £1m, it has greatly assisted in placing HBF on a sound financial footing.

A question was raised over why the other operating income had fallen in 2002 compared to 2001.

Following the meeting this was established as a reduction from the NHMB to HBF in programme contributions from £200,000 to £40,000.  This was a result of decisions for NHMB to only pay HBF for specific programmes carried out.

It was requested that at next years Council the accounts would be issued in advance.


	RD

	6 – CHANGES TO THE OFFICERS AND BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF HBF LTD.  HBP AND HOUSE BUILDER REPRESENTATIVES (HD 03.45)


	The changes stated in the report were noted.


	

	7 – CHANGES TO THE STANDING COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN (HD 03. 46, 47)


	The Standing Committee Chairmen were approved as follows:

Planning Committee

Nick Smith, CDC 2020

Technical Development Committee

Nick C Smith, Taylor Woodrow

Recruitment and Training Committee
Karen Pope, Redrow Plc

NHMB Management Committee
Mick Noble, Stamford Homes


	

	8 – REPORT FROM THE HBF COMMITTEES AND THE HBF/NHBC CONSULTATION COMMITTEE (HD 03.48,49,50,51,52)



	(i) Technical 

Dave Baker summarised the work of the committee, which had met four times in 2002.  Key projects had included Part E and RSD’s and a newly launched energy label.  The remainder of the report was taken as read.

A question was asked regarding the tax position on research and development.  It was confirmed that the CC’s tax adviser was investigating for the Part E research.

(ii) Recruitment and Training

John Slaughter, Head of Public Affairs reported on a very successful year.  Educational CD Roms had been provided and issued to schools and a series of seminars on the working time regulations had been organised.

(iii) NHMB

Mick Noble reported on the four key elements of the programme in 2002.

I. www.new-homes.co.uk
II. Greenleaf

III. Year of Design

IV. Halifax/NHMB Research

It had been a very busy year for the Committee and Mick Noble requested that Members continue to support the programmes.

(iv) Planning

Andrew Whitaker reported a very busy year for the Committee with most time spent on the Governments Planning Reform.  The Planning Committee was due to be reformed to ensure full input from the regions as well as the strategic thinking required.

(v) HBF/NHMB Consultation Committee

Dave Baker reported that this Committee had met twice in 2002 and was an opportunity for the two organisations to work together on matters of mutual interest.  Two key examples were Part E Building Regulations and the CML initiative on occupation prior to completion.

The President thanked the Standing Committee and Regional Chairmen for all their hard work.


	

	9 – DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	TBA


	

	10 – ANY OTHER BUSINESS 



	None


	


02/05/2003







